Rochester Conservation Commission

Minutes of the November 19, 2014
Regular Meeting (Approved February 25, 2015)
Members Present:                                   
Deborah Shigo, Chair                              
Michael Dionne, Vice Chair                     

Meredeth Lineweber                                
Mark Jennings     
Jeffrey Winders                     
Jack Hackett         

Mike Kirwan 

                                 Staff:  Seth Creighton
                                 

Kevin Sullivan

REGULAR MEETING
The Chair convened the regular meeting at 6:31 p.m. 
Minutes: The regular meeting minutes of October 22, 2014 were reviewed.  Mike Kirwan motioned to accept the regular meeting minutes as written; Michael Dionne seconded, the motion passed unanimously.
Discussion:  Chairwoman Deborah Shigo explained that she had been contacted by someone who was upset by what was written in one of the past sets of Conservation Commission minutes.  The members talked about what is appropriate to include in the minutes and what is not.  Staff Planner Seth Creighton said that he too was contacted by the person who felt offended; Mike Kirwan said that those minutes were approved by the Commission, and as such should remain as is.

Notice of Intent to Excavate: 13 Healthcare Drive, excavation related to construction of a new medical facility:  The Commission reviewed this ‘intent’ and had no concerns with it; they had previously reviewed the full site plan proposal of this project several months ago, met with the design engineer, and expressed all concerns at that time.
Violations: The Commission discussed that the Four Rod Rd/Baxter Lake area matters that were discussed at last month’s meetings should be handled by the Code Enforcement Officer because some of the violations are not the Conservation Commission’s purview. Planner Seth Creighton said he has already forwarded the concerns to the Code Enforcement Officer.

Reports: Chairwoman Deborah Shigo stated she had attended the NH Association of Conservation Commission’s annual meeting.  She said the sessions were good and that she learned more about LCHIP grants and available funding.  At the meeting she also picked up two publications, and offered to lend them to the Commission.  Jeffrey Winders asked if City Hall could make copies of these publications if members wanted their own copy; Seth Creighton said he could make copies upon request.  Meredith Lineweber stated that she was disappointed that she missed the opportunity to sign up.
Old Business:  a) Hope Farm – Chair Deborah Shigo explained the current status of the Hope Farm easement acquisition; she said the project has stalled with the current consultant, and then suggested that the Commission should consider bringing on Truslow Resource Consulting, Inc. to finish closing on this easement.   Michael Dionne motioned to bring Truslow Resources on to finish the Hope Farm easement; Mike Kirwin seconded; the motion passed.  Chief Planner Seth Creighton said he would work with Truslow Resources to supply them with currently compiled data.
b) Laverdiere Farm – Planning Staff updated the Commission on all the work that is still occurring at a staff level with this project- work includes drafting and closing legal agreements, payment schedules, ownership verifications, miscellaneous inquiries, etc…   Also discussed was a recent request by the new property owner to timber a large portion of the property.  The Commission decided that because the conservation easement is in escrow, and thus not legally recorded yet, timbering should not be permitted at this time because doing so could jeopardize the likelihood of receiving outside funding, funding which could offset acquisition costs currently being borne by the City; Michael Dionne motioned such, Chairwoman Deborah Shigo seconded, Jeff Winders abstained, all others voted in favor. Jeffrey Winders said that the Scruton’s are now living at this property.
New Business: a) Timing and the approach to the City Council in the spring: Chairwoman Deborah Shigo explained that she’d like the Commission to present a PowerPoint slideshow to the City Council in April about the work they have done over the last two to three years. The Commission brainstormed about the need to create a PowerPoint presentation which highlights the land acquisition work they have completed in recent years, specifically the following properties: 1) Smith; 2) Clement; 3) Laverdiere; 4) Vetter; 5) Hope Farm.  The members will work on finding relevant pictures and sending them to Chairwoman Deborah Shigo.  If possible, the Commission would also like to tally the amount of money spent on these projects, differentiating between City funds and outside funds.
b) Mark Jennings read a public hearing notice from Mashpee, MA regarding simple proposed tree cutting/pruning within a protected shoreland area.  Mark Jennings expressed that he hopes Rochester never becomes this strict.
Other Business: a) Meet and Greet with Truslow Resource Consulting, LLC: Truslow Resource Consulting, Inc (a firm with expertise in an array of natural resource, that was awarded a City bid to help with land acquisition matters) met with the Conservation Commission to introduce themselves and explain the services they can provide to the Commission. Members of Truslow Consulting that were present included Dana Truslow, Samantha Wright, and Anna Boudreau. 

The Commission explained to this firm the work that they would like see completed with regards to Hope Farm. Truslow Resource Consulting was instructed to contact the Hope Farm property owners and Planning Staff to obtain copies of everything that has been done to-date on this project.  The Commission stressed that this project needs to be completed quickly.  Planner Seth Creighton suggested not starting any new work until after November 26th, because this is the deadline that the current Hope Farm consultant has to submit all outstanding material related to this project. 

Non-Public Session pursuant to RSA 91-A:3 II(d):- (if necessary) Discussion of acquisition of real property (recent site walks/LACE sheets)  At 7:50 pm Michael Dionne motioned to enter a non-public session and Mark Jennings seconded; the motion passed.
Adjournment:  At 8:07 p.m. Michael Dionne made a motion to adjourn; Mark Jennings seconded the motion, the motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,    Seth Creighton, Chief Planner               
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